
SMILE Board Meeting Minutes 
January 18, 2023 

at SMILE Station in Sellwood 

Main Website Procedural 
www.SellwoodMoreland.org <<>> www.SMILErecords.org 

OFFICERS PRESENT: Elaine O'Keefe, President; Elizabeth Milner, Vice 
President; Pat Hainley, Treasurer; Eric Norberg, Secretary 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT: Zack Duffly, Jim Friscia, Bob Burkholder, 
David Dugan, Dave Weber, Emily Pitts, MacKenzie Torres 

SMILE President Elaine O'Keefe called to order the January Board Meeting of SMILE at 
7:02 p.m. [A starting time the Board had previously voted to try, for Board Meetings 
only, in December through February, testing what some Board Members considered a 
more convenient time.] To begin, she asked for a review of the minutes of the December 
21st Board Meeting; after the review, Jim Friscia made a motion that the minutes be 
accepted as presented, Pat Hainley seconded; and the motion passed unanimously. 

The first agenda item concerned former SMILE President Kris Heiberg electing to resign 
her voluntary position as Project Manager for the annual SMILE neighborhood cleanup 
each May — a position she has held since SMILE's cleanup was initiated — it was the first 
such in the State of Oregon, decades ago. If it is to continue, however, said President 
Elaine, we must find a leader for it. Kris is willing to consult on details with such a 
leader, but no more than that. Kris was unable to attend this meeting; Elaine suggested 
we table this item until we turn later to our "Board priorities" discussion. (However, it 
did not come up in that discussion.) 

Meantime, O'Keefe told the Board that Douglas Construction has signed a $148,000 
contract for the remodel of the SMILE Station basement into a second functional and 
attractive meeting room with outside access. She went on to describe to the Board the 
improvements planned. We have also taken the advice of the architect and contractor to 
sign up for the "fast city permits" service for an additional $2,100; construction should 
take fourteen weeks, once the permits are issued and the project begins. In the 
meantime, the weekend of February 4 and 5 is planned for the Board and other 
volunteers to clean out the basement in preparation for all this construction — help is 
particularly needed from those able to lift and haul. 

As concerns the Oaks Pioneer Church, there has been no city activity in the last month; 
Dylan Paul, our new city representative, says he and his colleagues are working on a new 
agreement for submission to SMILE — Elaine said that hopefully we will have it soon. 

Next on the agenda was a discussion led by Board Member David Dugan, Chair of the 
SMILE Finance Committee. Of concern is our substantial budget deficit after the lack of 
rental revenue during the pandemic — and we lost more money expected from renting 
the church due to repairs and construction costs there. David asked SMILE leadership to 
determine what our insurance coverage is in case of any catastrophic loss at the church. 
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The city requires we have a million-dollar policy, which we have; but it's unclear what 
"loss of business" provisions and amounts there are in it. However, on the bright side, 
President O'Keefe reported that our revenue from the church is up $1,600 already over 
our budgetary estimate. There followed a discussion of 2022 event expenses and income 
involving Jim Fricia and Pat Hainley; the current bottom line is that we don't want to 
increase that deficit at all this year, and hopefully this year we will be in a position to 
steadily narrow it. 

President Elaine O'Keefe then turned to the last major item on the agenda of this 
meeting — determining the 2023 "Board priorities". To begin the discussion, she 
introduced former SMILE Board Member Brenda Rae Scott, who has volunteered to 
Chair an update of the SMILE Bylaws. Brenda was present, and told the Board of her 
background, touching on her resume. She is also a resident of the neighborhood — a 
"SMILE member". 

As for Board member priorities for the year ahead, Zack Duffly — Chair of the currently 
somewhat quiescent Transportation Committee — wants to see the committee 
"reactivated". Rachel, of our Communications Committee, wants to refine our e-mail 
system; Jim Friscia said he would be happy to work with her on that. Elaine said her 
own top priority this year is to "stabilize SMILE financially". Jim Friscia commented 
that his priority is "to continue to build awareness of SMILE in our neighborhood". 

There followed a discussion of SMILE's community events in 2023: What permits do we 
need? Do we have a leader for each event we want to present? A lengthy discussion 
followed about the need for specific and definite plans, keeping avoiding deficits in mind. 

Before the meeting ended, Eric Norberg pointed out that this was the third and last 
Board meeting set to start at 7 p.m. in the three-month experiment led by two members 
of the Board, and approved as a test by the Board. There seemed at this point a majority 
willing to make the new start time permanent. Eric then pointed out that we still start 
our General Meetings at 7:3o p.m. — and he asked, should we change that start time as 
well? And should we seek public input at the next General Meeting about that? 

Eric pointed out that people get confused about which of our meetings occurs on the first 
Wednesday each month, and which occurs on the third Wednesday, so if we don't 
standardize a common start time — such as we had up until three months ago — much of 
the community may be uncertain at what time each of our major monthly meetings start. 

There followed an informal agreement by the Board to extend the experiment of starting 
the Board Meeting at 7 p.m. for one more month — and, at the February Board Meeting, 
we also will consider the issue of our two major monthly meetings having different start 
times. 

The meeting was then adjourned by President Elaine O'Keefe at 8:45 p.m. 
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